
 

   

WILTON-LYNDEBOROUGH COOPERATIVE 1 

SCHOOL BOARD MEETING 2 

Tuesday, January 8, 2019  3 

Wilton-Lyndeborough Cooperative M/H School-Media Room 4 

     6:30 p.m. 5 
 6 

Present: Harry Dailey, Matt Ballou, Mark Legere, Charlie Post, Joyce Fisk, Carol LeBlanc, Miriam 7 

Lemire, Jonathan Vanderhoof and Alex LoVerme (arrived at 6:37PM). 8 

 9 

Superintendent Bryan Lane, Business Administrator Lise Tucker, Director of Student Support Services 10 

Betty Moore, Principals Brian Bagley, Tim O’Connell, Technology Director Kevin Verratti, 11 

Curriculum Coordinator Julie Heon and Clerk Kristina Fowler 12 

 13 

I. CALL TO ORDER  14 
Chairman Dailey called the meeting to order at 6:30pm. 15 

 16 

II. ELEMENTARY STUDNETS OF THE MONTH 17 
Principal O’Connell honored two second grade students as “students of the month” from FRES. 18 

 19 

III. ADJUSTMENTS TO THE AGENDA 20 
Superintendent informed members they have received a questionnaire from the auditors. Members 21 

were requested to fill this out tonight or by the end of the week and return to the SAU. 22 

 23 

Chairman Dailey requested to add an action item to the agenda to discuss changing a board meeting 24 

date (February 5) as the Town of Wilton’s budget hearing is scheduled for the same night.  25 

 26 

A MOTION was made by Mr. Ballou and SECONDED by Mr. Post to accept the adjustments to the 27 

agenda. 28 

Voting: all aye; motion carried unanimously. 29 

 30 

IV. PUBLIC COMMENTS 31 
Chairman Dailey addressed the large public attendance (approximately 80) and noted they will not 32 

discuss contracts or personnel matters with the public and no contracts have been discussed by this 33 

Board.  He also asked those who are reading from written documents to provide those to the minute 34 

taker and when speaking, to provide your name and town of residence for the record.  35 

 36 

Ms. Becky Sours, Wilton, questioned the Board about trade programs, such as plumbing and 37 

electrician courses and wondered if there has been any thought to this as people are nearing retirement 38 

age.  Chairman Dailey confirmed this has been discussed several times.  39 

 40 

Ms. Brianne Lavallee, Lyndeborough, spoke in support of Principal O’Connell and notes she is not 41 

expecting a response at this time; a copy of her statements (see attached) can be found with these 42 

minutes.  She provided the Board with an up to date petition (can be found with minutes, see attached) 43 

in support of Principal O’Connell with 275 signatures accumulated over 5 days which include 44 

comments from parents, tax payers past colleagues and past students. A copy of the petition can be 45 

found with the minutes.  46 

 47 

Ms. Louise Cattigan, Wilton and PTO representative, spoke in support of Principal O’Connell.; a copy 48 

of her statements (see attached) can be found with these minutes. 49 

 50 



 

   

Mr. Matt Mannarino spoke regarding concerns and the recent phone outage; an outline of his 51 

statements (see attached) can be found with these minutes. He spoke of the phones being down which 52 

includes the PA system, no ability to call a lock down, no ability to call out to 911 and parents not 53 

being able to call in. School being open the following day knowing the phones were down and over 54 

the recommendation from the Chief of Police and Principal amidst what appeared to be a lot of 55 

confusion due to no plan.  He stated a plan should have been clearly communicated to staff and 56 

parents. Calling 911 from a cell phone is not acceptable contingency plan. On a good day calling 911 57 

from cell phones adds 5 minutes, they are routed differently.  A Centurylink outage crippled cellular 58 

911 calls and callers got busy signals.  The following day there was a medical emergency at FRES; 59 

head injury, fairly severe, in which every second counts.  At WLC a student passed out near bell time. 60 

Without the PA, a lockdown could not have been called, the student could have sustained further 61 

injury and EMS would not have been able to get through the packed hallways. It was luck that the 62 

emergencies did not happen on the same day as the outage. Opening school during the outage over the 63 

recommendation of the police without a sufficient plan was reckless.   He is not asking for a response 64 

right now from the Board but requests they take some time and think about what the contingency plan 65 

for phones should be and at what risk to staff and students of having school that day without parents 66 

being able to call in or staff being able to call out. 67 

 68 

Mr. Adam Lavallee, Lyndeborough, spoke in regard to overall problems in the schools. He noted he 69 

didn’t know if he necessarily needed a response. He spoke of the math teacher that “vanished” a “rash 70 

of retirements and departures. Ms. Moore has resigned and there seeming to be “a lot of chaos and 71 

messes and now Tim is being run off”.  He questioned why we would choose to create a new problem 72 

when there is a massive mess. He questions the logic behind it as it seems like there are a lot of 73 

problems and should not be creating another. He spoke of home values being tied to the quality of the 74 

school district. He states “if we allow this school to become garbage what do you think will happen to 75 

your home’s value. Messing with that when you have so many problems at the MS/HS”. He states 76 

“when I think of who creates this I look to Bryan Lane. I feel like he is running an administration of 77 

chaos and it will only be made more chaotic with all the replacements.  A more logical thing to do is 78 

replace Bryan as Superintendent.” 79 

 80 

Ms. Joanne Dufour, school counselor at FRES spoke in support of Principal O’Connell; a copy of her 81 

statements (see attached) can be found with these minutes Tim, this is a matter. She stated “I speak as 82 

an individual and for those who are standing with me (several attendees stood) to voice our support for 83 

of public concern.”   84 

 85 

Ms. Kelly Gibson, Wilton, spoke in support of Principal O’Connell; a copy of her statements (see 86 

attached) can be found with these minutes.    87 

 88 

Mr. John Clark, Lyndeborough, spoke in support of Principal O’Connell stating “you may be surprised 89 

to see how many people here. We are supporting “Mr. O” and we are requesting you keep him in our 90 

district in Wilton and Lyndeborough.” 91 

 92 

Mr. Matt Fish, Wilton, spoke of support for Principal O’Connell, stating “there is something wrong for 93 

us to show up there is definitely something wrong, no doubt about it.”  He stated “usually someone is 94 

threatened with a nonrenewal; it’s a kiss of death for someone this position”.  He notes “the whole 95 

thing smells” and that he doubts Superintendent Lane is unaware of this. He states “if there are 96 

changes to the negative, I will be first one to roll up his sleeves and affect change.” 97 

 98 

Ms. Becca Hazen, Wilton spoke in support of Principal O’Connell; a copy of her statements (see 99 

attached) can be found with these minutes.  100 

 101 



 

   

  102 

Ms. Erin Mannarino questioned the lack of a 6th grade math teacher. She notes Superintendent Lane 103 

was going to teach as much as possible and that the teachers at the HS would help out. She is 104 

concerned that they have more subs and information is not consistent or clear. She spoke of an 105 

example where the students were given a project and told it needed to be completed in a day and the 106 

day it was due they were told (by someone else) it was a weeks’ worth of work and not due in a day.   107 

“When they went a month without a teacher, I understand they were playing on a computer for the 108 

month… I understand it was math related. I know she resigned and I don’t need to know the details I 109 

just need to know going forward my child will not be left behind.”  Chairman Dailey responded we are 110 

desperately working on this. 111 

 112 

Mr. Alex LoVerme, speaking as a parent expressed his concerns with the absence of a math teacher 113 

and questioned what will be done to make up 2 months. Work is being given out but not help on how 114 

to do the math and notes they are missing 6th grade math and are basically starting from day 1 and “as 115 

a parent he expects and answer”. 116 

 117 

Ms. Mellissa Collins, Wilton, expressed concerns regarding the absence of a math teacher. “It is not 118 

fair to a parent; all these rumors we are hearing”. There was nothing until something was posted on 119 

Facebook and a parent called the school and employee did not know the teacher was out. Some 120 

communication to parents was needed as we know nothing and it is not fair to parents or students. She 121 

spoke of rumors that have been heard. “It is not fair and I am hoping someone is dealing with it.  We 122 

pay these taxes and we elect you, I understand you can’t discuss the staff stuff but you need something 123 

sent home to parents.”  Chairman Dailey responded that issue has been a high priority for the Board 124 

and the Superintendent. Ms. Collins replied, “I feel you can tell us something”.  Chairman Dailey 125 

responded that we are legally bound and can’t say anything about any personnel matter. We have been 126 

working on a minute by minute basis, it is not a simple fix; we will find a way to move forward. Ms. 127 

Collins hopes if something illegal happened, she hopes they are getting in trouble so it doesn’t happen 128 

to others. 129 

 130 

Ms. Kim Sheridan, FRES school nurse, spoke in support of “Mr. O” and shares her brief experience as 131 

a staff member. “I was blown away at the staff support he has.” She spoke of having several offers and 132 

accepted the position because of him. She could see his sense leadership was exemplary and since then 133 

she has seen him be “Santa”, dress up as a “King” and will do anything to make the kids laugh.  “He is 134 

not afraid or shy away from what he does. In my 24 years of experience, I have never worked for a 135 

better Principal and I would be disheartened if that would change.” 136 

 137 

Ms. Lynn Kraus, Lyndeborough, spoke in support of Principal O’Connell and notes it was a scary 138 

situation before he took over. She spoke of her child who wished to stay at FRES and now wants to be 139 

homeschooled. Some of child’s best friends have left the district and it is not very promising for her 140 

younger children she said. “I know a lot of people here feel the same way and want to speak and if he 141 

leaves I don’t know if we are staying and that’s the bottom line.” 142 

 143 

Mr. Matthew Black, Wilton providing a student’s perspective, spoke of driving to the meeting with his 144 

son who said if he was here he would bring a sign along: we love “Mr. O”.   145 

 146 

Ms. Lisa Blais, Lyndeborough spoke of having two daughters who graduated from this school and has 147 

a daughter going to FRES and “thanks to “Mr. O” and the staff she would not be in this district with 148 

her medical needs, I think this is awful what is going on”. 149 

 150 

Ms. Tiffany Cloutier-Cabral, spoke of having boys going to WLC and was in the district before 151 

“Tim”.   “He did a wonderful job with my boys I have always felt with WLC that it’s the little school 152 



 

   

that could, now it’s the school that doesn’t. We need to put the love in this school we put into FRES 153 

because it has the potential. Tim has set a good example”. 154 

 155 

Ms. Christine Keller, spoke of having experience in the Milford school system. “We were reluctant 156 

because we had not heard good things about it (FRES) and the previous Principal. The first year “Tim” 157 

had an ice-cream social for kids and the kids loved it. FRES is a great school and it’s an exemplary 158 

school for the district and that’s thanks to “Tim”. 159 

 160 

Ms. Leeann Clark spoke in support of Principal O’Connell. “Mr. O” was her 6th grade teacher at 161 

Hollis-Brookline. Wilton wasn’t the school to come to. We recently bought a house and my best friend 162 

told me “Mr. O” was the Principal and it’s because of him we stayed here and I hope we keep him and 163 

if not my house will be on the market.” 164 

 165 

Ms. Heather Gibson questioned how the search for a new math teacher is going. Superintendent Lane 166 

responded we have an interview tomorrow. 167 

 168 

Ms. Molly Moore Lazar, WLCTA, spoke regarding the MS reorganization. “Later on in your agenda 169 

you have reorganization to the MS. The Strategic Planning Committee is considering cutting 2 170 

positions and hearing all the people here, they want to build this school up”.   171 

 172 

Ms. Christine Keller stated “the 8th grade and 6th grade share teachers, cutting 2 more teachers would 173 

be detrimental for sure”. 174 

 175 

Mr. Adam Lavallee stated “all this stuff about the math teacher keeps coming up and I have one of the 176 

students left behind as we do nothing; one of the things that bothers me is Mr. Lane. No wonder he 177 

can’t get things done, he is teaching math. This shows me a complete and inept…I want to officially 178 

request he resigns; he is not competent to lead this school”. He requests a vote of no confidence.   179 

 180 

Ms. Gail Proctor questioned the timeline for the contractual process. Chairman Dailey responded 181 

typically they are discussed in April, by law we have to notify every one of their contract status by 182 

April and typically the first meeting is in April when all contracts are discussed. That is the typical 183 

process we go though. There are exceptions. 184 

 185 

Ms. Juliann Carrier, Wilton, question whose decision is it ultimately. Chairman Dailey responded the 186 

School Board makes all final decisions. 187 

 188 

Mr. Adam Mannarino, questioned if this year was out of the normal process referring to Chairman 189 

Dailey saying the “typical process” (for discussing contracts).  Chairman Dailey there are retirement 190 

and things that come up during the year but 99% of the time they are discussed in April.  Mr. 191 

Mannarino questioned if there is anything atypical this year that he is aware of. Chairman Dailey 192 

responded, not that he is aware of and thanked the public for attending. He spoke in regard to the 193 

School Board members, saying in all his time, the people that sit around this table work very hard and 194 

work tireless through the year, to do the best for students and the district. “We don’t always get 195 

everything right but is not for a lack of trying. It’s our job to come up with solutions”. He appreciates 196 

all the comments and efforts and would like to see this many people show up at all the Board 197 

meetings. 198 

 199 

Mr. Matt Fish thanked the Board for hearing the attendees.  200 

 201 

Public comment ended at 7:20pm and due to time, skipped to joint session portion of the agenda and 202 

after returned to scheduled agenda. 203 



 

   

 204 

V. BOARD CORRESPONDENCE 205 

a. Reports 206 

i. Superintendent’s Report 207 

ii. Principals’ Reports 208 

iii. Business Administrators Report 209 
 See action items, Consent Agenda-Board Reports.  210 

 211 

VI. CONSENT AGENDA 212 
See action items, Consent Agenda-Board Reports.  213 

 214 

VII. 7:00PM JOINT BOARD & BUDGET COMMITTEE SESSION 215 

a. FY2019-2020 216 
i. Budget Review Session 217 

Present: Leslie Browne, Christine Tiedemann, Jennifer Bernet, Lisa Post, Kevin Boette, Dennis 218 

Golding, Bill Ryan, Edwina Hastings and Pam Altner 219 

 220 

A very brief pause was taken while the Budget Committee entered and some members of the public 221 

exited.  222 

 223 

The committee was in session as they met prior at 6:30pm.  224 

 225 

Chairman Dailey called the meeting back to order at 7:24pm 226 

 227 

Superintendent stated the budget, currently as it stands is $12,289,061 which is an increase of 228 

$293,678 (2.45%). He noted primarily the increases are in salaries and benefits.  Supplies are up 229 

relating to new curriculum initiatives.  He noted increases in utilities; a good portion is due to 230 

increases in cost and long term initiatives; this is the best figure from the Utilities Commission. 231 

 232 

Superintendent confirmed for Ms. Browne the ADM number comes from the DOE. She questioned 233 

what the ADM number is now, is it 501? He confirmed adequacy aid is budgeted for $1,231,727. He 234 

confirmed it’s based on the number from the DOE and is not within our control, it is not current 235 

enrollment, it is from the 2017-2018 school year.  He confirmed we get a specific number that comes 236 

back in a specific document. Ms. Post noted they looked into that number and contacted the DRA and 237 

they would be happy to do a forum for the Budget Committee and/or School Board during the day in 238 

Concord if there is interest to know how these numbers are calculated, all the revenue numbers.  239 

 240 

Chairman Dailey clarified it is important to remember when you approve a gross budget that is not the 241 

number that you are taxed on. There are revenues that offset that. There are several million dollars that 242 

come in for example from E-rate; this is what Ms. Post is speaking of.  243 

 244 

Superintendent clarified in the RISE program, we have ABA Therapists or specialist and there is a 245 

cost savings to keep students in the district and not go out of district which is more costly (out of 246 

district). We have specialist for SPED student needs as well.  247 

 248 

Clarification was asked for regarding expenses relating to professional services around instructional 249 

programing. Last year it was $18,000 and next year has dropped $200. Superintendent clarified this is 250 

math instruction for the new program that has been put forward. 251 

 252 

Ms. Browne explained the Budget Committee currently stands in support of the contractual increases 253 

of $116,879 over last year’s budget and will continue discussions after the decision of the MS 254 



 

   

reorganization options. All of their questions are answered and they have a better understanding of 255 

what is being looked for; they do think there is some room in the budget and want to keep a flat 256 

budget.  257 

ii. Warrants 258 

Superintendent explained the first warrant is the budget set by the Budget Committee (not School 259 

Board).  There is always hope a common number is agreed upon. The second article is for the Capital 260 

Improvement Plan (CIP). It was agreed upon in past years $60,000 would be the number to put forth 261 

and has always been a separate warrant article. This is for long range planning such as the roof and 262 

other pieces along the way like renovations to the bathrooms. The CIP is on the website and if anyone 263 

has trouble finding it please let us know. None of the articles have been voted on by either the Budget 264 

Committee or School Board. The last article is for a change in the apportionment formula. We would 265 

be looking to create a rolling average to alleviate drastic spikes to the tax impact that comes annually.  266 

The 3 year rolling average doesn’t change what you pay, it makes the impact less. He confirmed the 267 

Budget Committee does need to vote on this article. It has been reviewed by legal but once it is final 268 

we will send to the attorney for final review.  269 

 270 

 Mr. Vanderhoof wonders if there is anything else that should be looked at and suggests looking at this 271 

more closely before it is locked down for five years.   Ms. Post indicated she spoke to the 272 

Lyndeborough Selectman and their concern is it might not help them as much as it would Wilton and 273 

if it could take time to get the money back; they didn’t take a position on it. Chairman Dailey 274 

reiterated it doesn’t change the amount you pay over three years. The district doesn’t have the ability 275 

to adjust the tax rate; the town does have a mechanism to do this (from unassigned fund balance). He 276 

spoke of Lyndeborough having a “big hit” on taxes two years ago. When the Articles of Agreement 277 

were changed, it had been almost perfectly steady for 20 years and then we had a spike. This would 278 

allow us to level it; you are spending the same amount of money over the same period of time.   279 

 280 

It was confirmed for Ms. Post once a change is made to the funding formula you can’t change it for 5 281 

years. This is just for the funding formula or financing of the district, not all the Articles of Agreement 282 

and is only for cooperative school districts.  A document was provided at a prior Board meeting 283 

showing what the changes would look like. Superintendent will redistribute to the Board and Budget 284 

Committee.  A discussion was had regarding using 50/50 ADM and valuation as it is now or changing 285 

this.  The draft warrant is showing 50% ADM only. 286 

 287 

A MOTION was made by Mr. Ballou and SECONDED by Ms. Lemire to change the draft warrant to 288 

50/50 ADM and valuation. *  289 

 290 

Discussion continued regarding options such as 50% ADM & 50% valuation, 100 % ADM, 50%, 291 

ADM and any benefits associated. The question was raised if it has been looked into what other towns 292 

use.  Superintendent responded that question was raised with other Superintendents and no one does a 293 

100% of one or the other that he is aware of at this time. It was requested to have more data such as 294 

what was received a couple of meetings ago based on 50/50 ADM and valuation and provide examples 295 

based on 100% or 75%, which ever scenarios are decided on.  It was noted the warrant is in draft form 296 

and formal votes will still be taken on the articles. 297 

 298 

*Voting: six ayes; two nays from Mr. Vanderhoof and Mr. Post, motion carried. 299 



 

   

 300 

A discussion of using impact fees was had. Superintendent reviewed there are approximately $20,000 301 

in impact fees from the Town of Wilton available. There is a six-year period that they have to be used 302 

and according to the finance person at the town $20,000 is a safe number although it is probably a 303 

little more. Currently it is not in the revenue budget as it is a School Board decision if you wish to add 304 

that to the revenue side. The process is if it is added, and the budget is approved by the public, we 305 

would send a letter to the town to release the funds by July1. This does not need to be on a warrant 306 

article.  307 

 308 

A MOTION was made by Ms. LeBlanc and SECONDED by Ms. Fisk to accept the $20,000 in impact 309 

fees. 310 

Voting: all aye; motion carried unanimously. 311 

 312 

Superintendent confirmed it will be added to the budget revenue and reduce the budget by $20,000. It 313 

will be in accordance to the apportionment in the Articles of Agreement for Wilton and 314 

Lyndeborough. It was suggested that this is a different type of revenue and questioned if this should be 315 

followed. Superintendent to get confirmation on this and report back. Superintendent confirmed final 316 

decisions need to be made at the next joint meeting (Jan. 22) in order to meet the time lines.  317 

VIII. PUBLIC COMMENTS 318 
There was no public comment to report.  319 

 320 

A MOTION was made by Ms. Tiedemann and SECONDED by Mr. Boette to adjourn the Budget 321 

Committee joint session at 8:04pm. 322 

Voting: all aye; motion carried unanimously. 323 

 324 

Mr. Adam Lavallee, Lyndeborough, questioned if the town may or may not have an opportunity to 325 

comment on the MS reorganization. Chairman Dailey responded there were already 2 opportunities for 326 

the public to comment this evening. There could be a vote taken and any” budgetary discussion” can 327 

be discussed or overturned at a public hearing.  He confirmed there is more to the MS reorganization 328 

discussion; it is not just about eliminating teachers. 329 

  330 

IX. ACTION ITEMS 331 

a. Approve Minutes of Previous Meeting 332 

A MOTION was made by Mr. Vanderhoof and SECONDED by Mr. Post to approve the minutes of 333 

December 11, 2018 as amended. 334 

Voting: all aye; motion carried unanimously. 335 

 336 

 CONSENT AGENDA-BOARD REPORTS 337 
Chairman Dailey recommends due to length of public comment and a full agenda, the Board 338 

Correspondence Reports be accepted as a whole as a part of the consent agenda. There was no readout 339 

provided however Chairman Dailey informed the public that the Board Packet which includes these 340 

reports can be accessed on the district website.  341 

 342 

A MOTION was made by Ms. LeBlanc and SECONDED by Mr. Legere to accept the (consent agenda) 343 

Board Correspondence Reports as written 344 

Voting: seven ayes; one nay from Mr. Vanderhoof, motion carried. 345 

 346 



 

   

b. Elect Negotiations Committee 347 
Chairman Dailey reminded the group this will be a standing committee. 348 

 349 

A MOTION was made by Mr. LoVerme and SECONDED by Ms. Fisk to nominate Mr. Ballou for the 350 

Negotiations Committee. 351 

Voting: seven ayes; one abstention from Mr. Ballou, motion carried. 352 

 353 

A MOTION was made by Mr. Post and SECONDED by Ms. LeBlanc to nominate Mr. Vanderhoof for 354 

the Negotiations Committee. 355 

Voting: seven ayes; one abstention from Mr. Vanderhoof, motion carried. 356 

 357 

A MOTION was made by Mr. Legere and SECONDED by Ms. LeBlanc to nominate Mr. LoVerme for 358 

the Negotiations Committee. 359 

Voting: six ayes; two abstentions from Mr. LoVerme and Mr. Vanderhoof, motion carried. 360 

 361 

Negotiations Committee membership consists of Mr. Ballou, Mr. Vanderhoof and Mr. LoVerme. 362 

 363 

c. MS Reorganization 364 
Mr. Vanderhoof notes the Strategic Planning Committee recommended changing the MS model with 365 

the reduction two MS teachers. 366 

 367 

Superintendent gave details of the change regarding the MS model which included the concept for the 368 

MS model in grades 6 and 7 would be maintained. If the two teachers were reduced, the science 369 

teacher from HS would teach 8th grade and two sections of science. It does create some scheduling 370 

difficulties. A teacher would be assigned to teach English and social students for the 8th grade and 371 

those teachers would be certified with dual certification. The 8th grade would share classes in math and 372 

foreign language as they do now. This would expand into PE, computers, art, band and chorus.  Sixth 373 

grade classes would be 21 in the major subject areas, 7th grade would be 22 and 8th grade would be 15 374 

or less. There is an increase in class size in each of the sections. There has been input from MS staff 375 

and they have shared their concerns, and input from the Strategic Planning Committee. Eighth graders 376 

would have the ability to earn credit for elective classes in unified arts. There is the possibility an 8th 377 

grader would have class with a 12th grader but not likely. By adding classes such as AP US History 378 

and AP World History, it allows the students to move forward. A lack of flexibility in the science 379 

schedule has a ripple effect throughout.  He spoke of the Region 16 Agreement which gives more 380 

opportunity for students to take classes in other schools such as Milford, Con-Val, Alvirne and 381 

Mascenic and for example, Alvirne offers forestry. Travel time is an issue and they may have to take a 382 

period out of their schedule for travel.  Currently there are 2 students going to Milford. We do 383 

advertise to get the word out to students so they know what is available. 384 

 385 

Ms. LeBlanc spoke noting she is on the Strategic Planning Committee and notes the MS 386 

reorganization has been discussed many times. She questions if this is the right time to make a change 387 

especially now that the students are not getting full math instruction. She does not think cutting back 388 

teachers is a good idea at this time. She suggests giving time for the new things implemented to show 389 

effect. 390 

 391 

Chairman Dailey notes the 4 options originally presented. No changes, create change in the schedule 392 

with reduction of two MS teachers, create change in the schedule with no reduction, create change in 393 

the schedule with no reduction in staff and create a program for grades 6 and 7 for enhancement or 394 

remediation within the school day.  His concern is with delaying and not giving these students more 395 

options.   396 

 397 



 

   

Concerns were raised this is about a budget cut and we have 6th graders falling behind and this would 398 

increase class sizes. The flexibility is for MS not HS. The MS reorganization would affect the HS and 399 

what is the solution for the HS students. Superintendent Lane confirms there would be restrictions.  400 

The schedule becomes more difficult to make and students may have to make decisions.  It was 401 

suggested to support the change without staff reductions and review it next year to see if it has been 402 

productive. 403 

 404 

A MOTION was made by Ms. Lemire and SECONDED by Mr. Ballou to accept changes to the MS 405 

schedule with no staff reductions.  406 

 407 

Mr. Legere asked what the outcome of the Strategic Planning meeting was after the WLCTA 408 

presentation. Mr. Vanderhoof reports they had a meeting and discussed it but only two members were 409 

present and no voting took place.  410 

 411 

Discussions continued including the suggestion from Superintendent Lane of having joint discussions 412 

and come up with a joint plan that takes different pieces of the plans (including teachers plan).  It was 413 

noted teachers who teach 8th grade would not have a common planning time but the MS teachers 414 

brought forward a plan that includes this, any changes in programming have to be approved by the 415 

School Board.  416 

 417 

Mr. Ballou withdraws his SECOND. 418 

 419 

Ms. Lemire AMMENDS her MOTION to say “direct the SAU staff along with WLC staff to create a 420 

modification to the current MS program at a later date, with no reduction in staff” SECONDED by 421 

Mr. Ballou. * 422 

 423 

A question was raised regarding why is there not support for reducing staff, is it because of class sizes. 424 

Ms. Lemire prefers to give this a year to see if the plan works before reducing teaches to alleviate any 425 

negative impact to students.  426 

 427 

Chairman Dailey notes that the Budget Committee is aware of the proposal to reduce staff and they 428 

may vote to reduce the teachers. The budget goes to the voters to approve and someone from the floor 429 

could vote to add money back in for the positions at district meeting.   430 

 431 

*Voting: six ayes; two nays from Mr. Vanderhoof and Mr. Post, motion carried. 432 

 433 

X. POLICIES 434 

i. BIA-New Board Member Orientation-2nd Read 435 
No additional changes have been made since the last reading. 436 

It was suggested to add the word “to” in the following sentence: New Board members will be 437 

informed on where “to” access the following by the Superintendent of Schools. The change will be 438 

made. 439 

 440 

This was a second reading and will be brought back for a third reading. 441 

 442 

ii. BDB-Board Officers-2nd Read 443 
References to the secretary have been eliminated in both places. No other changes have made to this 444 

since the last reading. A question was raised why the “Chair” is not able to initiate or second motions. 445 

Superintendent responded this follows Roberts Rules. Chairman Dailey added with 9 people he thinks 446 

there are enough to make motions.  It was suggested in the first paragraph to add “non-voting” to the 447 

Superintendent ex-officio in the first paragraph. The sentence will read: 448 



 

   

The Superintendent is the chief executive officer and ex-officio member of the Board “without voting 449 

rights”. The change will be made and brought back for a third reading. Regarding the 2nd paragraph in 450 

the policy, a brief discussion took place regarding the Chairperson voting.  Chairman Dailey noted as a 451 

member of the Board he has the right to vote on all matters but generally the only reason a “Chair” 452 

would vote is to break a tie vote.  Some members would prefer if the “Chair” did vote. Superintendent 453 

to get confirmation and report back. 454 

 455 

 JICI-Weapons on School Property 456 
Superintendent provided an update on this policy. Primex (our insurer) reported no recommendation 457 

for staff to carry weapons. They recommend we speak with the local Police Chief who indicates if the 458 

Board chose to allow it to happen he would advocate strongly for a safety training scenario that would 459 

be annual in nature and the firearm be on the employees at all times. He would be willing to speak to 460 

the Board. This can be outlined by policy or in staff handbooks. He added with the change in the local 461 

Legislature, there may be a change in the law.  It was pointed out that this was not on the agenda and 462 

perhaps discussion should end. Chairman Dailey suggests this be put on the next agenda and send a 463 

formal invite for the Police Chiefs to attend. 464 

 465 

XI. COMMITTEE REPORTS 466 

i. Budget Liaison 467 
Mr. LoVerme reported he was in attendance for a short time and he referred to Ms. Post. Ms. Post 468 

reported the committee is recommending to add to last year’s budget number, only the approved CBA 469 

obligations however this is not final. 470 

 471 

XII. RESIGNATIONS / APPOINTMENTS / LEAVES 472 
Superintendent reported providing two copies of the “notice to accept” for resignations from Ms. 473 

Audrey Withee effective December 14, 2018 at WLC and Ms. Betty Moore at the SAU, effective June 474 

30, 2019.  No acceptance from the Board is needed based on the policy. 475 

 476 

XIII. BOARD BUDGET DISCUSSION 477 
Discussion was had which included the School Board and the Budget Committee wanting a flat budget 478 

and the towns have already seen an increase.  Concern was raised that the numbers (revenue) may not 479 

be correct and suggested to have it checked on the state revenue side. It was noted the formula is not 480 

given just a number. Superintendent to double check and confirmed this it is a number we are given. It 481 

was also suggested to do a look back from last year to see what was wrong. Mr. Post reminded the 482 

group the reason their taxes went up is because of the revenue and that is because of the student 483 

numbers dropping. He would like to see all the documents that were referenced such as MS24-R, prior 484 

revenue from last year and the actual revenue. Superintendent to provide this to the whole Board.  485 

 486 

XIV. PUBLIC COMMENTS 487 
Ms. Heidi Kemmerer, spoke regarding changes in the MS reorganization and if it is possible a 6th 488 

grade student would get the same math teacher. Superintendent confirmed this does happen. Ms. 489 

Kemmerer commented it didn’t favor every student. She added honors students struggle with getting 490 

the schedules to work and thinks if you “mess with it” you are touching something really delicate. It is 491 

tough to get everything they require. 492 

 493 

Ms. Lisa Post, Lyndeborough, spoke regarding the MS reorganization. She commented the changes 494 

were to give students the ability to take those classes so they will have the prerequisites earlier. She 495 

spoke of her children’s experience taking all the basics in his early years and went to college in his last 496 

year of HS. “When children are with older students they want to be seen as part of then, it lifts them 497 

up to see a greater level”.  She also spoke of her concern with the math scores that continue to be low 498 

and doesn’t see why holding the 8th grade class back benefits them, as it will take 4-5 years to shake it 499 



 

   

out. Chairman Dailey responded, “but we didn’t”. Ms. Post adds with what was approved you are 500 

increasing taxes and the amount it cost to educate each pupil by maintaining class sizes of 13-15. The 501 

Budget Committee is concerned with the return on investment. 502 

 503 

Ms. Christine Keller spoke regarding the MS reorganization. “When you cut a MS teacher you are 504 

cutting curriculum.  There is a specific curriculum you are cutting and having them take HS classes 505 

instead. She thinks it’s a good to take the kids who are doing well and push them but if you do this on 506 

a larger level, you are not giving them what the need.  There is not as much opportunity for 8th graders 507 

and HS”. Mr. Vanderhoof notes algebra is already available and we are adding co-curricular courses.  508 

Ms. Keller responds, for example each grade they have a specific curriculum such as creative writing, 509 

different topics that you are taking away from them. Some kids will excel but to do it on a larger scale 510 

it can be detrimental.  511 

 512 

Ms. Brianne Lavallee spoke regarding the MS reorganization. “There are some things we can control 513 

and some we cannot. The loss of the MS math teacher has had an effect.”  Students are struggling and 514 

she can attest to this as a substitute teacher and a parent.  SEER is used to get extra help if they need it. 515 

She invites anyone to substitute 22 children and feel like you are leaving having done a great job. 516 

“Losing the MS math teacher is not in control to even talk about taking away 2 teachers is failure.” 517 

 518 

Mr. Adam Lavallee spoke regarding the MS reorganization (regarding reduction in MS teachers) 519 

stating it is asking for a 57% of increase in the number of students in one class. He thanks the Board 520 

for voting appropriately. 521 

 522 

Julianne Carey, Wilton comments “I agree 100% with what they are saying”. 523 

 524 

Tiffany Cloutier-Cabral asked for clarification in the process if this comes up later and the Budget 525 

Committee votes to eliminate the 2 teachers.  Chairman Dailey explains the number you see at the 526 

district meeting is the Budget Committee’s number not the Boards. Sometimes they are the same and 527 

sometimes they are not.  Someone would have to make a motion to add the dollars back in. We have 528 

had motions (from the floor) go both ways to add and take away from the budget. He confirmed the 529 

tax payers have the final say. She asks “are tax payers are not interested in the students?”  Chairman 530 

Dailey notes it is frustrating that we probably have 3,400 registered voters and you have less than 100 531 

who attend the district meeting. It was noted last year there were 97 in attendance. Chairman Dailey 532 

again voices his hope for having this kind of attendance at every meeting.  Ms. Cloutier-Cabral 533 

comments these meetings have to be filled with tax payer parents. Several parents agreed. 534 

 535 

Mr. Fran Bujak, Lyndeborough questions what the difference is in the number from the Budget 536 

Committee and the number provided during the budget presentation.  He asks for confirmation that the 537 

Budget Committee is working off of last year’s budget number plus the contractual raises.  Chairman 538 

Dailey responds the number is $176,829.  Superintendent Lane will provide Mr. Bujak with a 539 

summary sheet of the budget.  540 

 541 

Ms. Lisa Post clarifies the contractual (CBA) raise increases are $116,879 and is what the Budget 542 

Committee added to last year’s budget number. The $176,000 is the difference between their working 543 

number and the Boards. 544 

 545 

Mr. Adam Lavallee questioned if we can reduce the budget by making the Superintendent a part-time 546 

position. Chairman Dailey responds we can do anything the tax payers choose. The Budget Committee 547 

determines the number.  548 

 549 

XV. SCHOOL BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS 550 



 

   

Mr. LoVerme voices concern with the 6th grade MS math teacher situation and lack of qualified 551 

candidates. He spoke of the phone system, which we pay over $3,000 a month for he notes and 552 

questioned why it took so long for the phones to come back up.  553 

 554 

Ms. LeBlanc thanked everyone for coming and hopes to see them again many more times. 555 

 556 

Mr. Ballou thanks all for attending. 557 

 558 

Mr. Legere thanks for all for attending and notes it is said regularly at Board meetings they would like 559 

to have more public attendance. 560 

 561 

Ms. Lemire questioned how many applications have been received for the MS math position. 562 

Superintendent responds “1”. She questions if there is anything the Board can do to support this 563 

process better. Superintendent responds we are looking at prior applicants and have reached out to 564 

prior teachers in the district. He would like to have someone in there as quickly as possible the issue 565 

has been finding someone. “There is no one who is happy about this”. 566 

 567 

XVI. NON-PUBLIC SESSION RSA 91-A: 3 II (A) (C) 568 

A MOTION was made by Ms. Lemire and SECONDED by Mr. Vanderhoof to enter Non-Public 569 

Session to discuss student and personnel matters RSA 91-A: 3 II (A) (C) at 9:23pm. 570 

Voting: all aye; motion carried unanimously. 571 

 572 

  RETURN TO PUBLIC SESSION 573 
The Board entered public session at 10:51pm. 574 

 575 

A MOTION was made to seal the non-public session minutes by Mr. LoVerme and SECONDED by 576 

Ms. LeBlanc. 577 

Voting: all aye; motion carried unanimously. 578 
 579 

XVII. ADJOURNMENT 580 

A MOTION was made by Mr. LoVerme and SECONDED by Mr. Vanderhoof to adjourn the Board 581 

meeting at 10:52pm. 582 

Voting: all aye; motion carried unanimously. 583 

 584 

Respectfully submitted, 585 

Kristina Fowler 586 
 587 
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